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Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  18th September 2003 at 7pm    

Present: O Smith (Vice-Chairman), P Daniels,  R  Gee,  D Neal, J Smith, R Warmington,.  Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington . One Parishioner – Mr M Ramsay, Speakers – Mr N Akerman, Mr D Byford 

1. Apologies: Cllrs J Stevens (Chairman), L Stevens, K Mison
2. Register of members interests:  There were none
3. Minutes of previous meetings 21st August 2003: There were no amendments.  Acceptance of these was proposed by Cllr. R Warmington, seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously.  Vice-Chairman signed these as a true record. 

4. Parishioners question time/Police Report:  P.C. Parsonson sent his apologies for being unable to attend this meeting.  Mr Ramsay addressed the meeting and explained he was expressing views of people from around the town in the last few weeks.  He asked when the blue bin scheme was likely to start in Clare and whether there would be weekly collections.  Vice-Chairman referred him to a publication which had been sent to all households this week from St Edmundsbury which gives details of the scheme.  She said we are expecting them to start in Clare from January.  She also explained a pilot scheme has been carried out in respect of how often the bins will be emptied.  He then went on to the incident in the Town Hall and explained there were concerns about the policing of such incidents in Clare and also about the security of elderly residents.  Vice-Chairman referred him to previous Parish Council minutes where this issued has been addressed.  Mr Ramsay stated there was currently a problem with extended hours when loud music was coming from one of the pubs in Clare.  He wanted to know what the Parish Council was doing about this matter.  Vice-Chairman explained the council can only act on written complaints of this nature and then they will be put on the agenda to be dealt with.  She asked Mr Ramsay to put his concerns in writing for inclusion on the agenda for the next meeting.  Mr Ramsay also questioned how far the plans for the development of the Playing Field has progressed.  Cllr. R Warmington explained that all the information regarding what has been happening over the past few months is contained in the minutes which are available for all on the Clare website and other places in Clare.  Mr Ramsay said he would like a list of where minutes are distributed and asked the Clerk to state where these places are.  She explained they are delivered to approximately 15 different places in Clare including the library.   Financial Clerk pointed out they are distributed to individuals who request them at a small cost and this service was available to anyone who asked for it.  Mr Ramsay said he wished to address the issue of Clare in Bloom which he is currently the Chairman of.  He said he was afraid Clare did not win this year but were runners up in the Anglia in Bloom competition.  The results of Britain in Bloom will be announced on 30th September at a dinner in London and he will let us know the results after this.  Vice-Chairman said that coming second in this competition was admirable.  Mr Ramsay said Winterton who won had  a large committee consisting of about 30 people in total and all of their Parish Council are also on the committee and watering duties are shared so it very much a community effort.  He said that after receiving  the letter from the Parish Council he wished to explain that Clare in Bloom have no problem with a Councillor being on their committee and he would be happy for one to become the Chairman of it which he can hand over immediately.  He said the letter details were off putting and as such resigns as Chairman of Clare in Bloom with immediate effect.  He said there were offers of help on the ground by people sitting around the table tonight but this help did not happen.  He pointed out it was up to the other members of the Clare in Bloom committee to decide what they wanted to do in respect of staying on the committee but he felt that as Mr Ovenden had already spent £2500 of his own money restoring a tractor to do the watering he  and his wife Carole would probably remain on the committee for the time being.  He said plants have been ordered for the autumn with some extra coverage for new containers which have been obtained.  Bulbs have been ordered and a flyer will be sent to the people living in the areas where these are to be planted to ask for help in putting them in.  He feels that those that take over from the current committee will need to be semi-retired or part time workers due to the amount of work involved.  He is happy to sit with anyone who wishes to take over the Chairmanship to explain what has been done etc.  He will not be doing anything further on the committee beyond December.  Clare in Bloom are hoping to hold an open evening in the Old School.  He also pointed out that sponsorship this year was up three fold.  He left the judging sheet for the Anglia in Bloom competition as well as the certificate for the silver award.  He also left the portfolio for it to be displayed in the library.  The Vice-Chairman thanked him for all his work as Chairman of Clare in Bloom.     

5. Presentation by Akermans/David Byford re Land for Development:  Mr Neil Akerman began by introducing himself and explained that he is a Chartered Surveyor and has acted as agent for Mr Byford for several years.  He is aware of comments made by the Parish Council to St Edmundsbury Borough Council in respect of the Local Plan.  He circulated a summary of proposals which he and his client had drawn up in respect of development of land at Lutus Field, Stoke Road..  Cllr. R Warmington said regarding the footpath she felt it was important to  get through the issue of  balance with conservationists due to children attending the Primary School whose Mothers would be able to use this path to walk to school.  Cllr. Neal said the Parish Council had preferred the development site to be closer to the centre of town to keep it a nuclear community.  He said Mr Byford’s plans were in line with what the Planners want but the Parish Council were determined to pursue other ideas.   He asked Mr Akerman what they felt about this.  Mr Akerman explained he has spoken to Richard Livall at St Edmundsbury and he is keen that there is open space before approaching the centre of Clare.  They feel that more cars may be generated if people are living nearer to the town centre.  This area of land which they want to keep as green space is still owned by Dalgety.  County Cllr. L Warmington explained the plan to keep this green space was brought in some 10-12 years ago.  He said it is more likely that if people live in this area nearer to the centre of town they are less likely to use their cars as can walk into Clare but if the development goes ahead as suggested in the local plan there will be a greater need to use cars as it is further out of town.  He said there may be the possibility of putting in a roundabout and this may be welcomed due to the fact that there has been 4 fatalities along that stretch of road in recent years.  Mr Byford explained that the public enquiry regarding the green land had taken place in 1990 and he thinks this may be a decision that is non-reversible due to the fact that there was a full enquiry at this time.  Cllr. J Smith said there is a general feeling that as part of the local plan this is an opportunity to create a much needed car park.  Shops are not doing particularly well and need lots of help to maintain a nice centre which people will continue to use.  Cllr. R Warmington pointed out there are two separate issues with the issue of where the development will be and the fact that a car park is vital therefore the two should be looked at as a whole.  Mr Akerman asked how many spaces would be needed for a car park but this is not known at this stage.  Cllr. R Warmington pointed out that currently visitors and workers do not have anywhere they can park near enough to the town centre to be able to walk in and Cllr. Neal said that parking spaces are heavily occupied most of the time at the moment including evenings.  Cllr. R Warmington said that the generosity and attitude of Mr Byford is greatly appreciated and Vice-Chairman thanked them both for attending the meeting.      
6. Matters arising from previous minutes  
Page 2 – Dedham Vale meeting – Chairman had reported to the Clerk he had investigated this matter with Borough – the changes which are taking place will not affect our response to the Local Plan as submitted in April this year.  Information provided by Borough to Central/Regional government will be reviewed every three years but we will not have any involvement in this – Borough issues only.

Page 4 – Dog fouling – Cllr. J Smith has contacted the dog warden who will keep an eye on the cemetery footpath.  Regarding the area behind the Swan, she is only able to police the footpath part not the verges also.  There will be liaison with John Laws about these issues.

Page 5 – Box for Pashlers Alley noticeboard – Clerk is still investigating this as has not yet found a suitable box.

Page 6 – Malting Lane – County Cllr. L Warmington said that 3 bollards have now been put up by the Environment Agency – this is not entirely legal as they did not contact Highways Department before doing this work.  There will still be some money available from the locality budget for this work and he feels it may still be best to have some double yellow lines in front of the bollards.

Page 7 – Clerk reported that a new PC has now been purchased and is being used which should hopefully speed things up.

7. Correspondence – Vice-Chairman explained she understands that at many councils it is normal for the Clerk to read out the correspondence and she would like to do this at any meetings she is chairing, however arrangements with the Chairman will continue as normal therefore the Clerk read out details of the following correspondence received; 
Orange – They wrote following our letter to them asking them to attend the November meeting, they would like to attend our October meeting.  They have also had correspondence from the Clare Society and wondered whether it would be possible for them also to attend the October meeting to hear their presentation.  Clerk has advised them she will speak to the Chairman once he has returned from holiday and will get back to them.  Cllr. R Warmington also suggested asking John Pauling the headteacher at the Primary School to any meeting such as this.  ACTION:  CLERK
Suffolk Housing Society – Two letters have been received.  The first one states there is a property at The Granary which is due to be allocated a new tenant shortly and they will advise us of the details when known.  The second states they currently have a waiting list of people in need of housing which is totally separate to the list held by Havebury.  It is planned that the two lists will be amalgamated so there will only  be one list to refer to.  They have asked for any comments about this.  Cllr. R Warmington said it would be useful to have the information about these lists on a regular basis – perhaps once every six months.  Clerk will write to ask for this.  ACTION: CLERK
Sheila Martin - Letter was received today asking the Parish Council to make a donation toward the cost of the band for the Remembrance Sunday parade.  The usual donation of £30 will be made – all were in agreement with this.  Also she asked for permission for Elaine Martin to undertake her usual poppy appeal fund raiser on a table in front of the war memorial on the Saturday beforehand.  Finance Clerk read out extracts from a letter received from our insurers Zurich Municipal about the need for insurance for such stalls.  The general guidelines are that if it is a non profit making organisation it would be expected that they would have their own insurance as a charity and this would seem to apply in this case.  If it is an individual raising money for charity on a one off basis and the council had given permission for them to do this, then any insurance liability is likely to fall to the council. 

Half Moon Yard  - Mr Thomas Hurley has written to explain that recently he needed to call an ambulance for his wife.  They were a Cambridgeshire crew covering the Haverhill area and they had difficulty locating the Half Moon Yard due to their being no sign for it.  This had caused a half hour delay.  Other residents of Half Moon Yard also signed the letter in support of a sign being erected.  This matter was discussed with Jim Nunn  on his annual visit and appears as an agenda item later in the minutes.  Cllr. Gee pointed out that when new houses are built the Fire Service are given plans from the Council detailing where they are and he would have expected the ambulance service to have a similar arrangement.  A letter will be sent to Mr Hurley to explain what was discussed with Jim Nunn.  :ACTION:CLERK
St Edmundsbury Borough Council – Regarding the new licensing bill, meetings are being held in Haverhill and Bury St Edmunds in October and this information was passed to Cllr R Warmington.

Suffolk Preservation Society – They are holding training seminars in respect of planning applications and how to deal with comments etc.  They have asked if we would be interested in attending.  This information was circulated.

Newstalk – They provide reading services to blind people and are asking for a donations.  This will be passed to the Finance Committee to deal with.  ACTION:  FINANCE COMMITTEE.

Countryside Agency – Consultation regarding areas of common land has been ongoing and all the information relating to each parish has now been circulated.  This is a large pack of information which gives opportunity for comments and details where the common land is in the form of Ordnance Survey maps.  There are also events being held in local towns such as Bury St Edmunds, Ipswich, Colchester etc where comments can be made.  Cllr. J Smith asked for this information and Cllr. Mison may also be interested in this so information can be passed on to him if necessary.  ACTION:  CLLR. J SMITH

Suffolk Policing Forum – Information has been received regarding the forum which is being held on 1st October at Stirling House, Highpoint Prison at 7pm.  They would like as many local people as possible to attend.

Sworders – Following our letter about the land outside 9 Malting Lane (which is currently for sale) they confirmed they are aware there is no  right to park outside this property. 

8. Finance

Financial Clerk explained that the insurance renewal notice has been received and there is a slight increase in the premium this year.  He has tightened up the schedule which gives details of assets to be insured and he has provided specific numbers for items such as benches and bins including a total value of these items.  All Clare in Bloom assets have also been included at a value of £1500.  There is a entry on this months account sheet for the cheque presented for this premium.

a) Presentation of monthly accounts – Financial clerk explained the accounts pointing out that cemetery income had gone up due to a high number of memorials being purchased recently.  He also explained the entry shown for CHOC related to the tables which were being purchased as discussed at last months meeting.  Acceptance of these accounts was proposed by Cllr. J Smith, seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously. 

b) Exclusive rights of burial – C108 – Joyce Boucher, 1567 – Patrick Daniels

Financial Clerk also explained that following submission of the audit the auditors had rung to question the way some of the figures were shown.  He explained how they had been arrived at and sent fax copies of bank statements to validate this.

9. Committee reports

a) Street cleaning –Vice-Chairman reported that Mr Mortlock has recently covered some of Mr Hines’ holiday.  The leaves in Nethergate Street which presented a problem last year will be collected by St Edmundsbury Borough Council from start of  October.  The glass left following the car accident in Church Street this week has been cleared by the street cleaners and the cars involved have now been removed.  As the letter thanking both Mr Hines and Mr Mortlock for their work leadig up to the judging of Anglia and Britain in Bloom has  not yet been sent this will be done once the results of the Britain in Bloom competition are known.  ACTION:  CLERK 
b) Market –– There were no significant changes to report.  One of the cones has been lost and Cllr. Neal asked for anyone to let him know if they see it.  An item will be put on next months agenda to discuss purchasing some spares.  ACTION:  CLERK
c) Cemetery – Vice-Chairman said there had been no cemetery committee meeting this month as not enough matters to warrant having a meeting.  She reported that after the last meeting a letter was sent to David Byford expressing thanks for allowing us to use back field to deposit soil from the cemetery.  Next cemetery meeting is in two weeks time. 
d) SALC – Cllr.  Daniels reported that SALC will be holding training in October in risk management and a risk management check list is in the process of being sent to him. The issue of personal indemnity insurance for councillors has been discussed in case of proceedings in respect of Code of Conduct issues.  It is felt that any such indemnity should cover councillors reasonable costs for fighting such a case.  He pointed out the paperwork received from the Countryside Agency about common land (as minuted in correspondence) is based on a 1961 plan and there are some issues which may need further clarification in the way that footpaths have been shown in the paperwork.  Standing Orders have been discussed by SALC and ours may need some amendments to include details of sub committees and councillors being Chairmen on such committees.  Jim Nunn of Suffolk County Council Highways Department had held an open surgery before the SALC AGM and he assured the meeting that all points had been satisfactorily resolved. 
e) Finance – Cllr Daniels reported that the meeting will be held on 30th September and the precept will be discussed.  

i) Financial Risk Assessments – This was covered under SALC report. 
f) Website – Cllr. J Smith reported that some updates have been done but Jason and Steve had had to leave others for the time being as too busy dealing with other commercial work.  A question had been put on the Guest Book regarding Broadband in Clare and clerk will respond to this stating that the Council have previously spent a lot of time looking into this without success as what was being offered was not viable at the present time.  Vice Chairman pointed out that the Chairman had written directly to Jason Fitzpatrick about problems with the website and a copy of this letter was being circulated. 
g) CLASP – Cllr.J Smith reported there will be a meeting next month.
h) CHOC – Cllr. R. Warmington reported that tenders were being sought for work to the whole of the front of the town hall to have repairs done and brighten it up.  The tables mentioned at the last meeting have been ordered.  There is a fund raising quiz on Friday 10th October.  It is hoped that a Parish Council team will enter.
i) Clare Primary School - School governor’s report – Cllr. R Warmington said she hoped to report next month on the OFSTED report which is currently underway.
j) Borough Councillors report – No report this month 
k) County Councillors report – County Cllr.  L Warmington reported that the issue of opening byways up for use by all vehicles has been raised.  Investigations are ongoing as to whether there is any historical precedent of there being vehicular rights of way which would mean they can still be used.  There are a large number of keen motorcyclists who want to use the byways in a responsible way but there are concerns about how they may be used by others were this to happen.  He said he is currently running a campaign to gain support for local income tax as an alternative to council tax and has been pleased by the response following letters in the local press.  He has received 120 letters and only one of these has been against his proposals.  He pointed out he does not want to support another rise in the council tax next year so there is a likelihood that services in the county will be cut.  Cllr. Daniels said there are rumours that the highways budget is to be cut to 3 million and SALC can provide information about how highways work is contracted out and staffing problems due to there not being enough staff to carry out the work. 

10. Planning

a) TCA03/944 – 50% crown reduction to two cracked Willow trees, three Field Maple and on Ash tree, reduce height to 2.5 metres to Leylandii trees forming hedge; 30% reduction to six Horse Chestnut trees; reduce height to twelve Leylandii situated within a Conservation Area – Stour House, Clare – Recommended approval was proposed by Cllr. R. Warmington, seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously.

Borough decisions

SE/03/2642/P – Mr & Mrs A F Hurrell – granted

SE/03/2777/P – L Quartermain – granted

SE/03/2736/P – J Robinson – Refused 

11. Clare in Bloom – Vice Chairman said we have already heard that Mark Ramsay has resigned as Chairman but it is hoped that Roy and Carol Ovenden are likely to stay on the committee.  Cllr. J Smith said it was wonderful that so much sponsorship had been raised but said that in previous years when she and Jane Bone had been on the committee they did not go overboard about raising money as never spent all the money they were given.  She suggested that through the winter it is better to have minimal planting to provide a break from watering etc.  She said the cups and saucers from the war memorial will need removing (as will the bench, which clerk will arrange) before Remembrance Sunday.  Vice Chairman suggested a letter should be sent to Clare in Bloom for clarification about any points and to check whether in view of the resignation of their Chairman, any temporary arrangement is needed.  She said in view of this there was uncertainty as to whether the meeting which was to be arranged with the Clare in Bloom committee and the Parish Council to discuss insurance etc, was still needed.  She will speak to our Chairman regarding this.  The Finance Clerk explained he had received a letter from our insurers and there are conditions for committee membership.  Assets are covered under our insurance as owned by the council but the question of liability arises if someone is in the position whereby Clare in Bloom are liable for an incident, we could not justify how Clare in Bloom is constituted.    Cllr. Daniels said it may be possible to look for other independent sources of insurance, perhaps in the form of one of the garden type societies who may cover them.  He said it was not clear how other “In Bloom” committees operated.  Vice Chairman said the Chairman had reported that Bury in Bloom is completely independent of the Town Council.  Cllr. J Smith expressed surprise at this as many Borough Councillors are very involved with Bury in Bloom.  Cllr. R Warmington said that arrangements now  need to be made clear to any future Clare in Bloom committee.  Cllr. J  Smith said it is important to remain positive about Clare in Bloom as many people in Clare are concerned about the appearance of the town and attracting visitors to it.  The Parish Council needs to be enthusiastic to ensure it continues.  Vice-Chairman said enthusiasm may appear to be dull as some councillors are unable to help due to other commitments or interests bur Cllr. R Warmington said the work done by  Clare in Bloom is much appreciated and that as a councillor she said it would be sad to lose that connection.  Cllr. J Smith said many people in Clare do express their appreciation.  The certificate from Anglia in Bloom and the portfolio was taken by Cllr. J Smith to arrange to display them.  
12. Clare Combined Charities  - Consider nominations for trustees -  A letter was received from their clerk, Ron Longland and this was read out.  There was a paragraph relating to the Cadges Headstone which was discussed at the last meeting.  Regarding the nominations there is a ruling stating that “the continuing trustees are required only to notify the Parish Council on a vacancy occurring”  It is then up to the Parish Council to recommend or nominate individuals, therefore it would not be appropriate to advertise such a vacancy.  Sherry Wilson has been nominated and the Clare Combined Charities feel she would be useful as there have been a low number of women serving on their committee.  Cllr. Daniels proposed she be nominated by the Parish Council and this was seconded by Cllr. Gee and carried unanimously.  A letter will be sent to their clerk to confirm.  ACTION:  CLERK

13. Meeting with Jim Nunn of Highways Department – Jim Nunn had written to the Clerk to confirm all the points of the meeting and these were read out by the clerk.  There are some points to be actioned such as the need for signage for the Half Moon Yard and this is to be requested from the Borough.  Also the issue of the Chilton Street path was discussed and as it is not seen as a priority by Highways no action will be taken at the moment.  Cllr. Gee said there were now kerb stones falling into the road in this area which could cause an accident.  Cllr. Neal said there is a regrowth of elm on the highways side of the ditch which would be their responsibility to cut.  A letter will be sent to Jim Nunn regarding these issues which need attention urgently.  ACTION: CLERK

14. Country Park Liaison Meeting -  Vice Chairman said the potholes in the car park would be brought up again as would the screening of the recycling centre although the Chairman had reported he has spoken to Jerry Massey (Director of Planning at Borough) – he is keen for this and will push Sandra Pell to get this done.  Vice Chairman will also mention the number of bins available in the park.

15. Local Plan/ Proposals for Car Park – Consider future action – Cllrs. R Warmington and J Smith are very concerned about the centre of Clare and commercial aspects and feel something needs to be done to make it a more popular place.  They would like to set up a working group for ideas and enthusiasm and are also keen the  Clare Business Association(CBA) are involved.  A new town leaflet is currently being drawn up by the CBA but others would also be needed for this working group.  Vice-Chairman said she would be happy to join.  A meeting of this group will be arranged and progress will be fed back to the full council meeting next month.
16. Pashlers Alley Noticeboard – Vice-Chairman said this had been donated about     

      thirteen years ago by the CCA.  It is currently monitored by herself, Cllr. J Smith and    

       the clerk.  There has recently been a complaint by someone from Cavendish that 

posters about their village   have been taken down.  It was discussed and agreed by all councillors that posters advertising non-commercial events from Clare and surrounding villages should remain on there and only posters from larger organisations and those not relating to this area should be removed with all councillors  monitoring it as they pass
17.Leisure Services Meeting -  Cllr. J Smith reported that she had attended this meeting and had circulated a copy of points raised at the meeting.  There were only two people from Clare there and it was felt that St Edmundsbury have lots of plans for Bury St Edmunds with many activities taking place but there is very little for Haverhill and Clare.  More emphasis is needed for Clare and help may be required for the playing field plans and tourism generally.  She said it would be good if as many people as possible attend any future meetings to represent Clare.  Cllr. Gee asked if Clare is allocated an amount of money and if so what the Leisure Department will concentrate on for us.  This will be discussed with the Borough Councillor at the next meeting.

18.Any other business

Christmas Lights – Cllr. J Smith said the switching on ceremony will be on 28th November and help will be needed from as many councillors as possible – this will be put on the next agenda.

Caravan in garden, Highfield – Vice-Chairman said it had been reported that there was a caravan in a front garden in Highfield ( near to where on was previously pitched on the green) and it seems someone  is permanently living in it.  This will be reported to Havebury to take any action as necessary.  ACTION: CLERK
Circulation Folder – There are still problems with this taking a long time to go around all councillors.  Cllr. Daniels asked to have his name removed and the clerk will notify him what is included in the folder to he can then decide if he wants to track it down to see it.  ACTION:  CLERK
Accident Motorised Wheelchair – Vice-Chairman said there had been an accident on Well Lane corner when an elderly lady had been knocked out of her wheelchair by a youth on a bicycle.  She was checked over by a doctor and was alright but a little damage was done to the wheelchair.  P.C. Parsonson will be asked to keep an eye out for youngsters cycling on the pavement and he will also be asked to continue to try to apprehend speeding motorists along the main roads in Clare especially in the evenings.  ACTION:  CLERK
Market Hill Telephone Box – Vice-Chairman reported this has been broken into and cash stolen.   Police are aware but it may need to be reported to BT.  Clerk to investigate.

Faculty for Churchyard Wall – Clerk reported all paperwork is now with Jim Standen to provide some PCC details before submitting to the diocese.

Meeting Closed 9.30 pm

Parishioners Questions – Mr Ramsay said he wished to make some off the record observations.  Vice Chairman informed him this part of the meeting is still minuted.  He said he feels the Parish Council are going round in circles and for the amount of hours put in the achievement is not good.  He said there are more problems in Clare than the council are aware of and these need to be addressed before they get out of control.  He said there are speeding motorists in the High Street.  Cllr. Gee pointed out that Inspector Jepson attended our last meeting and these issues were discussed with him.  Mr Ramsay went on to say there are problems with pubs and opening hours and that drinking is out of control.  He gave an instance from last Saturday afternoon when he saw a young girl vomiting on the Market Hill.  Vice-Chairman said this would be seen by the Police as anti social behaviour and they would deal with it as such were it reported to them.    Mr Ramsay said there may also then be a concern about the licensing of the Co-op.  He said there was no point inviting people to Clare unless there is something to offer and he asked how can we be more specific in things to offer?  He said finally he was disappointed that by the end of the meeting less than half the councillors were still present.  Vice Chairman pointed out that Cllr. R. Warmington had had to leave this meeting early and had explained this before the meeting and apologised and County Cllr. L Warmington only has to attend for his role as Financial Clerk and to make his County Councillors report.  She also explained that of the  three councillors who sent apologies, two were out of the country and one was recovering from an operation.  She also pointed out that as full council was only nine councillors then there were still more than half at this meeting and meeting was quorate.  Mr Ramsay said he had thought the full council consisted  of  twelve councillors.

